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From the Abbot’s Desk

Contact the Abbott Mark Stamm, O.S.L. at MWSTAMM@comcast.net

Dear Sisters and Brothers,

Grace to you, and peace, in Jesus Christ our Lord.  I hope this letter finds you well.

This year marks the tenth anniversary of a very important decision made by the Order’s Council.  When we met at Maggie Valley, North Carolina in May of 1993, Brother Dwight Vogel, at that time serving as our Prior General, suggested that we cease using honorific titles like “the Reverend” and “Doctor” within the life of the Order.  Rather, we would limit ourselves to the baptismal titles, Brother and Sister.  His suggestion was adopted unanimously and has been the practice at Council meetings and Retreats ever since.  I commend it to your local chapter as well, not as a legalism but as a pathway to a more profound freedom in Christ.

Why was it an important decision?  Around that time in our history, we were engaged in various discussions about our identity.  Was the spirituality of the Order like that of the Benedictines or the Franciscans, or was it like some other order?  In time, we realized that our patron’s name was also our vocation.  Our spirituality is Lucan, a spirituality of the Emmaus Road and the Prodigal Son’s banquet, a spirituality of the Benedictus and the other evangelical canticles, a spirituality based on proclaiming Good News to the poor.  Part of embodying monastic spirituality, whether Lucan or some other type, was the using of these titles rooted in baptism.  So we began the practice. 

Calling one another Sister or Brother remains an important discipline for us.  Yes, more than a few of us are ordained, some are presbyters, some deacons, and some are both.  We even have several bishops in our midst, and not all of them are United Methodist bishops.  More than a few members hold doctoral degrees, and we have professors of various ranks.  We also have nurses, secretaries and office managers, public school teachers, and artists.  Some of us are called to be husband or wife, father or mother, partner, grandparent, and so on.  As we see it, all of those offices are vocations rooted in baptism.  The modest titles that we use help us remember this deep sacramental truth.  All is gift from God and we are stewards.  

Thanks, Brother Dwight, for pointing us to this very important insight.  May we continue to grow in it.

Your brother,

Mark W. Stamm, O.S.L

Ordo for the Order of Saint Luke

NOVEMBER 

S
1   All Saints Day   W  or G (optional)
    

                 Eve of All Saints   W (optional) 

S
2    21st Sunday after Pentecost  G


      All Saints Day   W (optional) 

M       
3    Richard Hooker  G

T
4    G

W
5    G

T
6    G

F
7    G

S
8    G

S
9    22nd Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
10   Leo the Great  G  

T
11   Martin of Tours 

& Soren Kierkegaard  G

W
12  G

T
13   Sarah Peters  G

F
14   G

S
15   G

S
16   23rd Sunday after Pentecost  G

M
17   Philip William Otterbein  G 

T
18   Hilda  G

W
19   G

T
20   G

F
21   Anna Oliver  G

S
22   G 


       Eve of Christ the King  W

S
23   Christ the King  W

M
24   Eliza Garrett  G

T
25   Isaac Watts  G 

W
26   Sojouner Truth  G 

T
27   G 


       Thanksgiving Day  W (optional) 

F
28   John Dempster 

& James Mills Thoburn  G

S
29   G, B/P-pm  

S  
30   1st Sunday of Advent  B/P

DECEMBER 

M
1     Andrew  R (trans.)

T
2     B/P

W
3     B/P

T
4     B/P

F
5     Clement of Alexandria  B/P

S
6     Nicholas  B/P

S
7     2nd Sunday of Advent  B/P

M
8     B/P

T
9     B/P

W
10   B/P

T
11   B/P

F
12   B/P

S
13   B/P

S
14   3rd Sunday of Advent  B/P

M
15   B/P

T
16   B/P

W
17   John Stewart  B/P

T
18   Thelma Stevens  B/P

F
19   William Wesley Van Orsdel  B/P

S
20   Captain Thomas Webb  B/P  

S
21   4th Sunday of Advent  B/P

M
22   Thomas  R (trans.)

T
23   B/P

W
24   B/P

                  Christmas Eve  W

T
25   Christmas Day  W  

F
26   Stephen  R  

S
27   John  W   

S
28   First Sunday after Christmas  W

M
29   The Holy Innocents  R (trans.)

T
30   W

W
31   W

Ordo prepared by Br. Jack Fahey

From the Chancellor General

Sisters and Brothers,

Greetings from White Sulphur Springs in the midst of this season of reaffirmations!  As we celebrate the Feast of Saint Luke, each of us is called to make a response to the Office of the Chancellor General concerning our living out of The Rule of Life and Service.  This task often gives rise to confusion, so I take my column in this issue to clarify a few issues.

Membership in The Order of Saint Luke resides primarily in the General Chapter.  Membership, for those under annual vows, is affected by completing the affirmation form and mailing it to the Chancellor General.  While many of us have the opportunity to liturgically make our reaffirmation, either at retreat or at a chapter meeting, our Constitution requires that the reaffirmation be communicated in writing to the Chancellor General in order to be effective.  You received the appropriate form for this communication in the last issue of The Font.  If you’ve lost your copy, you can get another either by e-mailing me (chancellor@saint-luke.org) or by going to the web site (www.saint-luke.org) and downloading the form from the Members Only section.  Use the username “member” and the password “apostle” to gain access to this portion of the web site.  For those under life vows, a reaffirmation is not required, but a gift of financial support is requested.  This gift can be mailed to me at the address below.  Those who do not affirm the Rule in writing by mid-November will receive an additional request.  Persons who do not reaffirm by December 31st are placed in Leave of Absence.  Those on leave do not receive publications, but will receive an additional request to reaffirm the Rule the following fall.  

Membership is not dependent upon financial contributions, although member contributions are the main source of funding for the work of the Order.  Even if you are not able to make a financial gift, please return the reaffirmation form as soon as possible.  Persons under Life Vows are asked to make a financial contribution toward the work of the Order during the fall reaffirmation period.

In addition to continuing your membership, your reaffirmation form updates your directory information.  Information not included on your form is deleted from the directory.  Also, if there is information that you are willing to give The Order to contact you, but which you do not wish to have published, can be marked as “unlisted”.  Just indicate this on your form and I will mark the database accordingly.  Life vowed members are encouraged to send directory update information annually in order to keep your listing current.

While most of the work of reaffirmation is computer related, know that this is also my opportunity to lift you in my personal prayers.  The task of entering data in the computer is not what one would call “spiritually satisfying”.  To raise this mundane task to a more sacramental level, I pray for each person as I enter their information in the computer.  Your response to the call for reaffirmation enables me to pray for you by name.

If you have questions concerning reaffirmation, please feel free to contact me by e-mail or by phone (304/536-2405).  Like all of your General Officers, I’m a volunteer with other professional responsibilities, but I will return your calls and e-mails as quickly as possible.  Blessings on you all as you prepare for the coming holiday celebrations!

Grace and Peace

Br. W. Brent Sturm, O.S.L.

Provincial General’s Article
revgrc@prodigy.net

The activity level in the local chapters is a strong indication that the Order of Saint Luke continues to be a strong and healthy organization.  At our General Council meeting, held at the opening of the Retreat in Santa Barbara, I reported that 33 of our 50 chapters are active.  While we have eight active seminary chapters (which is great news!), three of our seminary chapters – Duke, Methodist Theological School of Ohio, and Wesley – are inactive at this time, awaiting student interest or perhaps a faculty advisor.  The Barnabas Chapter (in Maine) and the Troy Chapter (in New York) are defunct.  Likewise, the Desert Southwest Association is no longer meeting.

There are eleven (11) chapters whose status is unknown.  Do these chapters still exist?  Are they meeting on any kind of regular basis?  Is there anyone in these areas who can give us an update on their status?  Please send me a message (e-mail or snail-mail) if you are a contact person or know of any activity in the following chapters:


1. Drew Theological Seminary Chapter
7. Northern Oasis Chapter (New York)


2. Erie Chapter



8. Sarum Chapter (W North Carolina)


3. Estonia Chapter



9. South Carolina Chapter


4. Holy Cross Chapter (Kansas)

10. Western New York Chapter


5. North Georgia Chapter


11. Wisconsin Chapter


6. North Mississippi Chapter




Chapters are meeting monthly, quarterly, or twice a year (the minimum required to maintain chapter status).  Many chapters are engaged in Bible study, book studies, or are actively involved in worship leadership in their area.  A key activity in every chapter, naturally, is celebrating the Eucharist. 

At our Council meeting we heard of progress in starting a chapter in Middle Tennessee.  A chapter in Houston continues to be in formation, and I am awaiting their request for official chartering paperwork.  There is interest in the Order from as far away as Chile, prompting us to take action to produce the “Tan Card Rite” in Spanish.  We are also excited about the re-organization of the Detroit Great Lakes Chapter.  Sr. Cindy Loomis-Abell reports that this chapter has been re-named the Wesley_Allen Chapter to reflect the diverse ethnic and historical heritage (John Wesley, Richard Allen) of those meeting.  We also look for progress reports from two of our newest groups – the United Theological Seminary Chapter and the Memphis Theological Seminary Chapter

Finally, I am still looking for Provincial Companions in the following eight “provinces” (areas), and if you are interested, please contact me:   


1. New York




5. Texas (southern)


2. Nebraska/South Dakota/North Dakota
6. Maryland/Delaware/Washington D.C.


3. South Carolina/Georgia


7. Kentucky/West Virginia


4. Kansas/Arkansas/Missouri/Oklahoma
8. Ohio

— Br. George R. Crisp, OSL

Provincial General

MUSIC RESOURCE TO BE PUBLISHED;

SUBMISSIONS REQUESTED

The Order has many members who are musically creative and gifted.  We have, from time to time, used original hymns, praise choruses, psalter responses, and such in our worship services.  That fact gave birth to an idea that is now moving forward.

The General Council authorized the publication of a collection of original music from members of The Order.  A Music Resources Task Force was appointed by Abbot Mark Stamm, including:  Br. George Crisp (Chairperson), Br. Bob Jarboe, Sr. Karen Heyburn, and Br. Bill Beasley, with Br. Timothy Crouch, Director of Publications, added to help with this project’s production.  The MRTF will meet in Chicago, January 12-14, 2004, to evaluate the material submitted and make selections for this first edition.

The MRTF has proposed that this music resource (name to be determined) will probably be published in the 11x17 format (like pervious issues of The Font).  For cost considerations, it may be produced in a smaller format with instructions for enlarging on a copier.  Our target date for publication is Spring, 2004.  It may be produced a special issue of The Font, with the number of pages determined by submissions.  

It’s not too late for you, dear brothers and sisters, to submit your original musical material for consideration.  Here is the criteria for you to follow:

1. Material must be original, and written by members of The Order.  This will be a resource of submissions by members for the use of members.  

2. Hymns, Psalter responses, and praise choruses are preferred items.  Original hymn texts, using familiar tunes or meters, are acceptable.

3. Material is to be scripturally based, sacramentally minded, and if it is indexed to the lectionary it would be most useful.  Items that fit with one of the daily offices are also welcome.  Criteria will include singability, clarity, credibility, usefulness, and inclusiveness.

4. Copyrights will remain with the composers, but rights for printing in this resource for use by members of The Order would be donated.  Use in other settings would require the permission of the composer and/or copyright holder.

5. With your submission, write a brief paragraph on the origin of the piece, as well as one on how to use the piece.  Multiple submissions are permitted.

6. Submissions should come as melody and accompaniment, or in simple S.A.T.B. format, preferably not in manuscript, but produced on some sort of music scoring program or music typewriter.

7. Confirmation letters will be sent to those who submit material upon receipt.  Items not used will be returned to the composer.

Submissions are to be mailed by December 15, 2003 to O.S.L. Publications, P. O. Box 22279, Akron, OH  44302-0079 (note two-week earlier date).  Items will be reproduced without identifying marks for MRTF evaluation, in order to make decisions based on the merits of the work.

A Sister in the News: Sr. Cheryl Lynn Wofford Hill
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Advocates: Making a Difference

Lawyer Ministers by Providing Advice and Counsel to the Poor

Reverend Cheryl Lynn Wofford Hill obtained her Master of Divinity in 1987 at Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist University, Dallas, Texas. Attorney Hill obtained her Juris Doctor in 2001 at Oklahoma City University School of Law.  After serving as an ordained United Methodist minister for several years, many people in religious circles thought Hill was abandoning her ministry to make more money in the practice of law. Nothing could have been further from the truth. As a practicing lawyer, Hill still serves the Oklahoma Conference as a United Methodist Minister. As an attorney, Hill has spent most of her time making legal services available for the poor. 

Even as a law student, she was a founding convener of the Oklahoma City Volunteer Legal Center. While attending law school, she taught Introduction To Biblical Literature three semesters at OCU's Wimberly School of Religion. She spends much of her time now working for Legal Aid Services of Oklahoma as the Attorney Coordinator for the HIV/AIDS Legal Resource Project. She is also the Volunteer Associate Director of Skyline Urban Ministry in Oklahoma City where she is the Director of Legal Ministries. 

Hill chose to go to law school because she often saw congregants experience suffering which had a legal component to it. Congregants often resisted seeing lawyers due to lack of money, fear of talking to a stranger about their problems, and a general fear of the legal system. Hill became convinced she could increase her ministry skills and tools if she could help alleviate suffering by pursuing a legal education. 

Hill's passion is to find more and more ways to make legal services available for the poor. She cites a recent study which revealed there is one lawyer for every 229 people in the general public who can afford to pay for legal fees. But there is only one lawyer for every 9,800 poor people. Hill offers the message to practicing attorneys that they can make a huge difference in our society if they will agree to do one or two pro bono cases a year. 

On being asked how she found a way to blend ministry and the law, Hill replied: "I learned this from my spouse who is an interdisciplinary scholar in geology and archeology." He was a role model for her on bringing together two seemingly unrelated disciplines. Hill must have found the right formula. She is open about the fact that she loves her job. 

Excerpts from Briefcase: A Publication of the Oklahoma County Bar Association - August 2003

Used with permission.

Communion Bread Recipe 

submitted by Sr. Sue Moore

This bread has a slightly sweet taste, and breaks without crumbling.  

Water


1 1/8 cup

Salt


1 ½ teaspoons


Whole wheat flour
2 cups 


Butter


1 ½ tablespoons

White flour

1 cup


Active dry yeast
2 teaspoons


Honey


¼ cup

I make this on the dough setting of my bread machine.  If you don’t have a bread machine, you can adapt the instructions for wheat bread from any basic cookbook.

Make dough and allow it to rise until double in bulk.  Punch down and divide in to four parts.  Form each part into a smooth ball (you will probably need to flour your hands – the dough is sticky).  Roll each ball into a circle with a flour-dusted rolling pin.  With a sharp knife, cut a cross into the top of each loaf, if desired. Let the loaves rise about 10 minutes.  Bake at 350 degrees for about 15 minutes.  (It is best to leave the loaves slightly underdone to reduce the amount of crumb that will result when the loaf is broken.)
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News from O.S.L. Publications

Martha Sterne's book, "Earthly Good: Seeing Heaven on Earth" is in print and available for purchase. The book was praised by such folk as Walter Brueggemann, Barbara Brown Taylor and Kenneth Carder. If you have heard Martha reading from the volume, you'll remember why it has been so well received.

Dwight Judy's latest book, "Quest for the Mystical Christ: Awakening the Heart of Faith" is also newly available. Dwight offers a wonderful introduction to Christian faith and the spiritual life. Included at the end of each chapter are questions for personal or group reflection, making the volume ideal for small groups or Sunday School classes.

New this fall is a re-issue of Gail Ramshaw's classic credo, "Under the Tree of Life: The Religion of a Feminist Christian." Ramshaw has been a major voice in the work of liturgical language; this more personal glimpse into her theological perspectives is fascinating and thought-provoking."

*****

Editor’s Note: Please hold Br. Timothy and Sr. Nancy Crouch in your prayers.  Sr. Nancy shared with the cyber-chapter last week that Br. Timothy has been diagnosed with esophageal cancer.  They are in the process of determining the best course of treatment

The Font
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White Sulphur Springs WV 24986
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Published bi-monthly, beginning July/August 2003

Sr. Sue Moore, Editor

esmoore@alum.mit.edu

FIRST CLASS MAIL

More Ways to Stay Connected

Visit us on the web: http://www.Saint-Luke.org
Looking for a good gift idea?  The O.S.L. Publications resources for “The Daily Office” would be great to give or to receive.  Check it out at http://www.saint-luke.org/dailyoffice.html 

Join the cyber chapter: Send a message to osl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com, with “subscribe” as the subject line
Information for The Font can be sent to me via email: esmoore@alum.mit.edu, or to my home address: P.O. Box 6, Durham PA 18039.  

Grace and Peace,

Sr. Sue Moore

Deadline for submissions for the January/February issue of The Font is December 15, 2003.
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